ENVIRONMENT AND AMENITIES COMMITTEE
Lytchett Matravers Parish Council

Minutes of the meeting held on Monday 1st July 2013 in the Sports Club Pavilion, High Street car park at 7:30 pm


PRESENT: 

Cllr L Wilson (Chairman), Cllr M Colvey, Cllr J Dyball, Cllr I Maitland, Cllr R Miller, Cllr J Taylor, K Norris and Mr T Watton (Parish Clerk). One member of the public was in attendance.  
1. APOLOGIES: Cllr Talbot and Cllr Bush.   
2. Election of Committee Chairman and acceptance of office Cllr Wilson was nominated and accepted the nomination. There being no other nominees, Cllr Wilson was duly ELECTED.  
3.   Election of Committee Vice Chairman and acceptance of office. Cllr Dyball was nominated and accepted the nomination. There being no other nominees, Cllr Dyball was duly ELECTED.  
4. PUBLIC PARTICIPATION (standing orders suspended): 
The Chairman of the Allotment Society made a statement regarding a complaint about eliminating the walkway adjoining plots 6 and 7. He felt that this was a contravention of Paragraph 4(i) of the Allotment rental agreement. He acknowledged that the points he made were broadly in line with those also expressed in an email to the Parish Council. 

In response it was pointed out that a number of plots on the original field do not have walkways between them and none at all on the new field have them. This was a deliberate intention when designing the new field as there is a water tap on every row and the walkways represent wasted growing space which also increase the grass cutting /maintenance burden for the individual plot holders. This latter point also holds good for the original field and so when the new tenant of plot 6 asked if he could incorporate the walkway into his plot this request was approved. It was also pointed out that the much of the content of the Tenancy agreement is intended as advice and guidance, and to use it in a way which maintains its light touch in managing the Allotments as an enjoyable leisure activity. An example given was that over the years many plots have had sheds or other structures bigger than that specified on the agreement, without this being cause for disputes between tenants or the Council. On the subject of plots which are becoming overgrown, it was pointed out that this is often the result of unexpected temporary changes of circumstances for plot holders – which the Council tries to treat with understanding. In such circumstances the Allotment Society was encouraged to help facilitate practical help and support for such plot holders by their neighbours.  
5. Declarations of pecuniary Interest; and consideration of requests for Special Dispensations under Section 33 of the Localism Act 2011. There were none. 
6. minutes of the meeting held on 13th May 2013 The minutes of the meeting on Monday 13th May were accepted as a true record and signed by the Chairman.
7. MATTERS ARISING and Action Point update
The following comments on matters from the minutes of the last Environment & Amenities Committee meeting were provided: 

Minute 9, 1st November – Memorial tree for Twinning Association. The Parish Clerk reported that he has now obtained the replacement plaque.  
Minute 6, 7 July 2011- Recreation Ground: Millennium viewpoint The viewpoint plaque is in the Parish Office ready for fixing.

Minute 5, 13th May – Recreation Ground: hole adjacent to the skate park. Action: Parish Clerk to arrange for the Village Handyman to fill this in.     

Minute 5, 13th May – Hedges and Ditches: Action: Parish Clerk to ask Mr Warr to trim the hedge and ditch along Eldons Drove. 

Minute 5, 13th May – Minute 8: bicycle stands. Cllr Wilson spoke to the residents concerned and advised that this suggestion would be taken into account in the Village Centre project.  

8. OPEN SPACES – 

The following items were discussed:

Recreation Ground / Car park – 
Cllr Miller commented on the vandalism and damage which was done to the Rocket park fence on 19th June. About 12 palings had been kicked out and scattered around the field, some of which were damaged. Mr Masters (the Fencing Contractor) was asked to attend to replace these, which he did. He has now also obtained some extra palings in case the problem occurs again. 
Cllr Miller explained that he is not happy with the effectiveness of the gate closers at Rocket Park.

Cllr Norris referred to the note he had circulated on to Cllrs 10th June regarding dog controls. He is seeking advice from PDC, and the council can then consider what signage may be necessary. 

Regarding dog bins, it was agreed that the council should wait until it is clear what actions are available regarding dog controls and possible restrictions before re-planning where the replacement dog bins should be on the recreation ground. However it was established that the Parish Clerk should order three dog bins. Action: Parish Clerk to act accordingly.  Regarding the audit of dog bins in the village, it was also agreed that Cllrs should advise the clerk of the general location of bins, which the clerk will then visit to record the precise location using GPS co-ordinates. 
Finally, it was agreed to have a “No Dogs” sign on the Rocket Park Gates. Action : Parish Clerk to order this. Cllr Miller is to look into obtaining rings so that dogs can be tethered outside the fence.        

Row Park Paddock – Cllr Taylor reported that his horses are now out of this area. Cllr Maitland asked about use of the area for sheep grazing. He may have someone who is interested.

Allotments – The Parish Clerk provided an update on lettings and the waiting list: there were 3 vacant plots and one name on the waiting list – the person not wishing to have a plot until 2014. 

Regarding the recent meeting between Cllrs Miller and Wilson with Mr Cantwell and Mr Aspray or the Allotment Society, Cllr Miller reported on the discussion about the three health & safety issues (the Pavilion roof, the allotment field vehicle gateway, and the area of rubble near to the pavilion) that the representatives had explained that they were doing the best they could and had asked for more time. After a discussion it was agreed to RECOMMEND to Full Council that the Allotment Society be offered a deadline extension for this work until the end of July. The Council also decided to RECOMMEND to Full Council that at the end of July an independent Health & Safety inspection will be commissioned and a report requested. If any remedial work is required at that stage to address remaining risks arising from these three items, the Council will employing a contractor to carry out this work; with all expenses incurred for this work plus the cost of the H&S Inspection & Report, being  charged in full to the Allotment Society. As any such cost of the above is likely to be significant, the Parish Clerk was asked to write immediately to Mr Cantwell to give advance information to the Allotment Society about these recommendations. 

Library Walk – Nothing to report.

Memorial Green / War Memorial – Nothing to report.   
Turbetts Green – Nothing to report.  
Cemetery – Nothing to report. 
Club Hall – Nothing to report. 
Hedges and Ditches – Nothing to report.  
Foxhills Open Space – It was noted that that a complaint had been received about the length of the grass. This was reported to the contractor and it was confirmed that they were due to visit to cut as part of the agreed schedule within the week.  
MUGA – Cllr Colvey reported that he had passed the path lighting quotation to the Sports Club. 
Village Centre Project – Nothing to report. 
Footpaths – 
Cllr Dyball advised that Annette Brooke MP had written to PDC and DCC suggesting a meeting regarding their delay to finalising Jubilee Walk. Meanwhile the landowner has indicated a deadline of the end of July to resolve matters, after which he will consider taking the fence down which effectively removes the footpath. Regarding the Foxhills Open Space – Deans Drove path, it was noted that the Council could progress this but it had been linked to the Jubilee Walk project. Consideration was given to alerting the press to the potential loss of Jubilee Walk, but it was agreed that DCC should be alerted to this possible step before it is undertaken. 

9. Proposed removal of fir tree on Recreation Ground.  

It was noted that there is a need to find outthe cost of removal. Cllr Colvey sought to expend this proposal to cover the removal of tress on the South Eastern side of the recreation Ground adjacent to Eldons Drove. It was dediced this work should be quoted for separately. Cllr Taylor asked for clarification or trhe justification for removal of the large fir tree. it was suggested  - and agreed-  that Cllrs hold a “walk round” the village to examine such practical issues first hand as part of the next “Open Forum”. It was duly RECOMMENDED that the council members should look at all the recreation ground trees and take professional advice. In preparation for this it was agreed that Cllr Colvey should obtain a map and plot what he considered to be the “problem trees” in terms of obscuring the effectiveness of the millennium  viewpoint. Action: Cllr Colvey to act accordingly. Cllr Taylor felt that there was a need to consider carrying out a public consultation before actually undertaking any tree works. 
10. Dog issues. It was felt that this had been covered under agenda item 8 above. 

11. CORRESPONDENCE 
The Parish Clerk reported on two items of correspondence:

(i)  a letter from a new resident to the village who had been spoken to in an aggressive manner by a resident in Purbeck Road whilst walking her dog there and intending to use the dog bin. It was agreed that the Parish Clerk should reply to the correspondent expressing regret on behalf of the community, clarifying that the dog bin is not on private land and welcoming her as a new resident of Lytchett Matravers.

(ii) Cllr Miler referred to communication  from a resident making a strong complaint about the recent horse trotting event in the village. Evidently a horse had been allowed to enter her garden and frightened her, but the horse owner had been rather indifferent. It was noted that such incidents are a police matter. 

(iii) Cllr Colvey reported that Broadstone community is undertaking neighbourhood planning and may be worth seeking advice and guidance from. 

12. MATTERS OF INTEREST AND INFORMATION
There were none. 
The meeting closed at 9:25pm
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